College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee

October 14, 2003

Revised

Present:  Stu Goldstein, chair; Jane Phillips, Robin Wright, Frank Barnwell, Jean Underwood, Sue Wick, Janet Schottel, Kathy Ball; guest, Nikki Letawsky Schultz

The revised minutes of the September 30 meeting were approved. 

Robin Wright introduced her new assistant, Nikki Letawsky Schultz. As one of her duties, Nikki will soon take over the responsibility of entering Biology courses into PeopleSoft.

Announcements.

1.  Robin distributed additional copies of the document on freshmen recruitment communications and event timeline.  She explained that while we had hoped for 350 admitted students, we actually admitted only 342; this included all eligible students.  Wayne Siegler is concerned about the lack of a buffer (i.e., no students we did not admit) and so we will be proactive in future recruitments.  Robin mentioned that faculty would call the top admitted students to encourage them to consider the university.  Faculty will also participate in the Welcome Fair.  An additional event to recruit high school juniors is also being planned.  Stu Goldstein asked if there was a sizable change from the number of students admitted to the University last year.  Robin replied that the shortage seems to be systemic since CLA admitted about 1000 fewer students than they expected.  Perhaps this has been an unusual year.

2.  Robin distributed two documents, Minnesota Facts and Figures and 10 Things you need to know about the University of Minnesota.

3.  Robin also distributed copies of the 2002 NHS (new high school) Graduation, Retention Report for the Twin Cities Campus produced by Craig Swan.  According to the report, CBS experienced 91% retention of the freshmen entering in fall of 2002.  This is the third highest rate and slightly behind CSOM (95.7%) and IT (93.5%).  The overall Twin Cities rate is 86.1%.

4.  The last report distributed by Robin was one for Senior Cohorts:  Graduation/retention that shows the percentages of students graduating after four, five and six years by collegiate unit.  The report shows that the figures for CBS are 52% after 4 years, 84% after five years, and 88% after six years.  The question is why haven’t students graduated if they have enough credits to do so?  Craig Swan is providing some money to study this phenomenon.  Jane Phillips suggested that it would be interesting to compare these data with those from Biology units of other institutions.  Robin replied that within the Big 10, Minnesota has the lowest graduation rates.  Stu suggested that the 13-credit rule should help to address this.  Robin stated that one requirement for the Nature of Life class at Itasca is to develop a four-year academic plan.

Old business

a.  CBS policy regarding dual degrees.  This discussion followed several other discussions on this topic during spring semester. The issue is not only dual degrees, but also the value of permitting students to earn second majors.  The CBS policy is to permit a student to declare a second major in CBS if he/she is already enrolled in another UM Twin Cities College.  It is also possible to add a second degree if it will be different from the original degree.  Since the BA degrees in both Biology and Microbiology in CLA will soon be disappearing except for the BA in Biology, Society and the Environment, (BSE), this request from students will probably come less often.  Robin reported that approximately seven percent of students at the U attempt the second degree and it involves only a handful of CBS students.  She added that the BA in BS&E will be different enough from the traditional BA in Biology that she doubts that many students will also attempt a BS in CBS.  Since this issue is also dependent on residency requirements, it is even more complex.  Janet Schottel has attempted to get a definitive answer on residency requirements from Craig Swan, but to date we have not gotten the question answered.  Janet stated that she is going to ask the Senate Committee on Educational Policy, (SCEP) to address it.  Jean Underwood stated the practice of obtaining dual degrees affects the four-year graduation rate.    Stu Goldstein wondered if it was worth the time making a policy change if the University process is soon to be changed.  A motion was made to prevent a student with a BA in Biology or Microbiology through CLA from obtaining a BS degree through CBS.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.   

b.  Granting CBS minors to students majoring in Biology or Microbiology in CLA.  The question is whether to permit this practice for CLA students when a CBS student major in Biochemistry (for instance) cannot obtain a minor in CBS.  Currently our policy is to permit only students from other colleges to earn CBS minors.  Robin suggested that if the subject matter in the two areas was different enough,  (say EEB and Biochemistry), perhaps it would make sense.  Sue Wick agreed and stated that courses that one would complete in Plant Biology would probably not overlap in other areas.  Most members were not sure which CBS departments have minors.  Obviously the Biology minor is the most popular, but Plant Biology and Biochemistry also offer them.  Jane Phillips asked what would happen if a CBS student in Biochemistry wanted a minor in Chemistry.  Janet replied that they would have to complete two courses in Physical Chemistry.  Members agreed that it was time to revisit the issue of minors in CBS.  Jean Underwood stated that she wants guidance on this issue and also wants to ensure that the bulletin contains correct information.  She asked whether the rationale for the minor is to deepen the focus for one of our students or to provide exploration for students.  Jane suggested that since this is an important change from current policy that it should go back to departmental Curriculum Committees for discussion.  Janet agreed and stated that each department needs to rethink its minors.  Jean wondered if perhaps this could be part of the general curriculum review, but Robin replied that we might not able to address this for some time.  A motion was made to prevent a CLA student earning a Biology or Microbiology BA from obtaining a minor in CBS.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.  Sue Wick stated that Plant Biology would like to add some additional choices to their minor course list and wondered if it needed to be discussed by the EPC.  Robin replied that since this is a minor issue, we don’t have to consider it.   Janet stated that it is important that we have consistency in the numbers of credits required for the minor.  Kathy Ball was asked to download information on CBS minors from the web and to distribute it to members prior to our next meeting.

New business.

a.  Robin reported that in discussions with Student Services staff, it became clear that it is important to have better communications with departments.  Each Student Services advisor has been assigned to interact with one or more CBS departments.  She asked that the Director of Undergraduate Studies in each department invite these people to the faculty meetings whenever curricular issues are being discussed.  Janet stated that Sarah Huhta is the Biochemistry contact person and that they get together occasionally to discuss issues.  Janet suggested that instead of faculty meetings, it might be more appropriate to invite staff members to their teaching committee meetings.  Jean suggested that her staff might also be invited to departmental seminars.  Frank Barnwell suggested that another avenue for communication might be to sit in on classes occasionally.  Unfortunately the schedules in Student Services are so tight that this probably can’t happen.  Jean added that Student Services is currently talking to people in Human Resources to see how they can improve their efficiency.  Jane wondered how many of the advisors have biology degrees.  Perhaps a better venue for communications might be more social encounters within the department, e.g., picnics, receptions, etc.   Robin added that another chance for interaction might be a 15-minute workshop during a faculty meeting.  Jean stated that she thinks that the increased attempts at better communications are working, but the process is still evolving.  

b.  Jane reported that while looking at registration data, she found several mistakes on the web, mostly with respect to class locations.  Members were asked to look at their information and to contact Nancy Peterson about any inaccuracies.

c.  Jean reported that CBS would be participating in a pilot project to produce on-line wait lists for courses.  She promised to supply us with information about the project soon.

d.  Janet reported that in the table describing Credits for Directed Research there is little uniformity between majors.  She noted that the minimum number of directed research credits to satisfy a lab or elective credits varied between 2 and 6 and for three majors, this information isn’t stated.  If this is a college requirement, we need more uniformity.  Stu asked who has responsibility within the units to make this determination.   We shouldn’t try to supercede the authority of the curriculum committees.  He added that the appropriate minimum would be that period necessary for a useful experience.  Jane wondered how the amount of time for an upper division lab requirement should compare with a good research experience.  Robin stated that the directed research experience should be more challenging.  Stu stated that would probably depend on whose lab was involved.  Janet stated that if an average lab requirement is two credits, shouldn’t the directed research requirement be the same?  Jane asked if the upper division labs don’t serve a different function than directed research.  These labs typically provide breadth for those students who might have trouble getting into a faculty member’s lab.  Since we were over our time limit, perhaps we can pursue this in a future meeting.

The meeting adjourned at 11:10 a. m. 

Submitted by Kathy Ball




